SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of a Meeting of Sandy Town Council held on Monday 12th April 2010 in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.30pm.

PRESENT

Cllrs G G N White (Mayor), N Aldis, M Bartlett, P Blaine, D Broughton, D Gale, P Jones, C Osborne, M Pettitt, M Scott, D Sharman, P Sharman, R Smith, Mrs S Sutton and J Welbourn. 
Together with Central Bedfordshire Councillor T Turner, PC L Prutton and 12 members of the public.
1.  Apologies for absence were received from Central Bedfordshire Councillor Maudlin.  
2.  To receive statutory declarations of interests from members (118/09)

(a) Prejudicial Interests
Cllr Aldis – Agenda item 13 Allotment and Cemetery land as an allotment holder.
Cllr Welbourn – Planning Application CB/10/01031/FULL as the owner of a business near to the development.
 (b) Personal Interests 
Cllr Blaine – Planning Application CB/10/01031/FULL as a personal friend of a near neighbour.

Cllr Osborne  – Item 8 (d) Open Space Sub-committee minutes as Chairman of Sandy FC and a Member of the Parochial Church Council
Cllr White – Planning Application CB/10/01031/FULL as a personal friend of a near neighbour and Item 11.2 as a resident of Fallowfield.

3. Oral Questions from Electors


(119/09)
Two electors spoke on behalf of residents of Swansholme Gardens/King’s Road with regard to the changes to the junction of the two roads which had been implemented as part of the safer routes to schools initiative. 
These changes included:

Installing ramps so that cycles could use the road to go from one surface to another (previously it was stepped).

Installing removable bollards, thus making a no-through road potentially accessible for vehicles.

Widening the distance between bollards, thereby allowing access to motor cycles and quad bikes.
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Effectively removing the turning hammerheads in both Swansholme Gardens and King’s Road.

The residents’ objections are detailed in the attached papers and a petition was presented. They asked that Sandy Town Council make representations on their behalf to Central Bedfordshire Council to address the issues they have raised.

Resolved: That Sandy Town Council, while reaffirming in principle its support for the safer routes to school initiative should write to Central Bedfordshire Council outlining its concerns about safety issues arising from the implementation of this scheme.  It should ask that a comprehensive review of the scheme be undertaken and the access modified.
4. Sandy Beat Manager to give update on policing in Sandy
(120/09)

PC Prutton reported that the two young perpetrators of a robbery on a security van outside Barclays Bank had been sentenced to 18 months and 24 months.
He also reported on the crime figures over the last three months in comparison with the same period of 2009.  There has been a spate of theft of vehicles in recent weeks.  There has also been a series of arson fires in Sandy and Biggleswade and the police are working with the fire service in identifying a culprit.
A Member asked about parking along Sunderland Road, which obstructed the view of drivers pulling out of side roads.  PC Prutton said that he had warned the company whose employees were parking on the road and he would do so again.  Any vehicles then causing an obstruction would be issued with a penalty notice.

A Member spoke about the availability of prohibited drugs in Sandy and asked what police were doing about this.  PC Prutton said that they were reliant on information being received in order to apprehend offenders.

A question was asked about the efficacy of the CCTV cameras and their success in helping with the apprehension of offenders.  PC Prutton said that he did not have this information but that he thought the cameras were a deterrent and he was very much in favour of their use.

5. (a) To nominate Town Mayor for the Municipal Year 2010/2011  (121/09)

Resolved: That Cllr Geoffrey White be nominated for the post of Town Mayor for the Municipal Year 2010/2011.
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 5 (b) To nominate Deputy Town Mayor for the Municipal Year 2010/2011 (122/09)


Resolved: That Cllr Mrs Susan Sutton be nominated for the post of Deputy Town Mayor for the Municipal Year 2010/2011.

6.  Planning applications received for comment by Sandy Town Council



(123/09)
Two near neighbours spoke in objection to application CB/10/01031/FULL and a letter of objection from a nearby resident was read out by the Clerk.
Cllr Wellbourn left the Chamber before the application was considered.

Resolved: That the following comments be sent to the planning department at Central Bedfordshire Council:
CB/10/01031/FULL – 41 dwellings at land west of Station Road.

The Town Council objects to this application on a number of grounds. It may be premature to consider this application before the Central Bedfordshire Council site allocations plan has been finalised and there remains uncertainty as to the balance of uses suitable for the wider site (i.e. this site and the adjoining property which make up site reference MA1 on the site allocations plan).
As the Town Council has a resolved position that it would like to see supermarket provision on the site it has considered the plan in the light of this.

In Council’s view, the location of the proposal in the northern part of the site is acceptable, in that the extent of the boundary line would not preclude the delivery of a suitably sized foodstore on the remainder of the site to the south. It also considers that the proposed access road is in the right location; retaining the alignment of the existing access road and enhancing the possible ‘buffer’ between the residential properties and an adjacent retail (foodstore) development.  However, plots 32 and 33 (see Drawing No. PL01 – Proposed Site Plan), whose frontages directly face the access road, may be subject to some amenity impact (both visually and by way of noise disturbance) from an adjacent foodstore development.  This may be addressed by repositioning the building footprints further back from the road (possibly increasing front garden space and reduction to the rear). 

Members note that the number of dwellings proposed falls short of that prescribed in emerging draft LDF Policy MA1, which would require a minimum of 50 units (on 
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the enlarged site – i.e. both McCann Homes and the adjoining land). In order to
maximise the potential of this land the number of dwellings on this site should be increased by nine (probably in the form of additional flats).
Nearby residents raised concerns about the trees bordering the site which formed an effective buffer against noise, overlooking and also helped to maintain the stability of the bund around the site.  It appeared from the plans that parts of the bund may be removed to form gardens and this was felt to be detrimental to the stability of the site and surrounding properties.
Another concern is the capacity of the private sewerage system to cope with the additional effluent from an additional 41 dwellings and this should be investigated thoroughly.
CB/10/01059/ADV Advertisement consent at Somerfield Service Station

There were no objections to this application.
CB/10/01059/FULL Change of use from restaurant site to car sales yard and hand car wash at Somerfield Service Station.

There were no objections to this application.

7.  Mayoral communications  






(124/09) 
4.3.10
Attended with the Deputy Mayor the Sandy Girl 

Guides 90th Birthday celebrations.

7.3.10 Attended the Mayor of Leighton Linslade’s Civic Service.

15.3.10 Attended the Bedfordshire Tourism’s Mad Hatter’s Tea

Party at Woburn Abbey.


17.3.10
Attended the Mayor of St Neots’ End of Term Chinese

Meal. 

19.3.10
Attended British Tourism Week’s walk to the RSPB at The

Lodge, Sandy. 

21.3.10.1 Attended the Mayor of Stotfold’s Civic Service.
24.3.10 Hosted a Charity Dinner at the China Express in Sandy. 

27.3.10      Attended a site visit at the Drop-In Centre at Sandy.

28.3.10 Attended a tea party for Eve Appeal at the Village Hall,

Sandy.

6.4.10 Attended a Central Bedfordshire Executive Meeting

Regarding the Swimming Petition.

8.4.10 Attended a meeting with the Rev Williams concerning

the Civic Service in May.

9.4.10 Together with a number of Cllrs and the Deputy Mayor, attended the opening of the new play equipment at Bedford Road Recreation Ground.

                 In the evening attended the Chairman of Central

                 Bedfordshire Council’s Charity Ball.

10.4.10      Attended the launch of the Saxon Cubs fundraising publication “Our

                 Heroes”

11.4.10      Attended, together with the Deputy Mayor, the Sandy 10 “Fun Run”.       

                 Attended the Mayor of Biggleswade’s Civic Service.

DEPUTY MAYOR

21.3.10 Accompanied by Mr David Sutton, attended the Chairman of Potton’s Civic Service.

28.3.10      Joined the Mayor at the Eve Appeal tea party 

The Mayor reported that he had sent a letter of condolence to the Mayor of Skarczewy, on the death of Poland’s President and other leading figures.  Members endorsed this action.

Congratulations were sent to Mrs Elliott, a Sandy Town Council employee, on the success of her Eve Appeal tea party, which raised over £400.
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8.  Minutes and Reports           (125/09)
To approve/adopt the Minutes of:-
 (a) Meeting of Town Council held on Monday 1st March 2010. 

The Clerk confirmed that the three amendments suggested for the minutes of 18th January 2010 had been carried out.

In addition it was pointed out that Item 7, 9.1 should have the date 2010, not 2009.
Resolved: That the minutes, which had been previously circulated, with the above amendment, be received, approved and signed as a correct record.
(b) Meeting of Planning Parks & Open Spaces Committee held on Monday 15th March 2010.
Resolved: (a)  That Item 12 should be a resolved item.

(b) That the minutes, with the above amendment, which had been previously circulated, be received, approved and adopted as a correct record.

Recommendations: There were none.
(c) Meeting of Finance & General Purposes Committee held on Monday 29th March 2010. 

Resolved: (a) That a comment should be made about the lack of time allowed for consultations that had been allowed by Central Bedfordshire Council.

(b)That the minutes, with the amendment above, which had been previously circulated, be received, approved and adopted as a correct record.

Recommendations: There were none.
(d) Meetings of Open Spaces Sub-Committee held on Monday 22nd and Tuesday 30th March 2009.
The minutes of the group were received and considered. A number of minor errors were corrected.
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8.  Minutes and Reports      (cont)     (125/09)
Resolved: That the issue of the wooden posts situated near the War Memorial should be referred back to the Open Spaces Committee.

Recommendations:

Resolved: (a)That a double sided ball wall is installed at Sunderland Road Recreation Ground, with a football goal on one side and basketball hoop on both sides at a cost of £12,062, to be funded from Section106 monies
(b) That the ball wall should be located adjacent to the skatepark on the side nearest to the Jenkins Pavilion car park.
(c) That a knee rail fence is installed in front of both the Jenkins and Bedford Road Pavilions at a cost of £975, to be funded from Section 106 monies.

(d) That Mr K Lynch be informed that he may purchase a bench to be situated alongside the Skatepark.

(e) That trees are planted at the bottom of the bank near the Jenkins Pavilion car park, with one tree planted between each pair of lamp posts at a cost of £500 for 5 Salix alba Chernesina (Scarlet Willow) 14-16 girth, to be funded from Section 106 monies.

(f) That the Sub-Committees recommendation that Staffing Committee look again at whether  D.S.O. should be cleaning the Jenkins Pavilion, Council Chamber and other toilets be noted.
(g) That BT is contacted to request that the telephone box in the Market Square is repaired.
(h) That Cotoneaster shrubs are planted in a strip 1.5 metres wide along the bowls club fence between the bowls club and the Jenkins Pavilion, at a cost of £400 to be funded from Section 106 monies.
9. Reports from Central Bedfordshire Councillors

(126/09)
Cllr Aldis reported on a number of planning issues, which are to be discussed at the next Development Committee meeting.  These included the removal of the play equipment at Goldfinch Drive.

Resolved: That an item be included on the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Agenda 19th April 2010 so that the Goldfinch Drive Planning Application could be responded to before the Development Committee meeting due to be held on 28th April 2010.
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10. Reports from Representatives

(127/09)

Cllr Aldis reported that members of the Community Safety Group had performed speed checks in Sunderland Road with the PCSOs. A number of people driving in excess of 40mph were given tickets.
Cllr Pettitt said that the latest visitors from Malaunay were arriving on 30t h April and staying for two nights. The Mayor is to host a reception for them.

The issue of Members being nominated to groups which failed to meet was brought up, this should be considered at the forthcoming Annual Meeting.

11.  Clerk’s Report 








(128/09)
The Clerk’s report which had been previously circulated was received and considered.
11.1 Accounts 01.04.09 to 31.03.10
Resolved: It was noted that the accounts would be available at the next meeting on 10th May 2010.
11.2. Aero Acrobatics
Resolved: That the Clerk be requested to write to the complainant and provide him with the contact information for the Civil Aviation Authority.
11.3. Speed Limit – Everton Road
Resolved: That the request to use part of the Parish Partnership Fund to conduct a speed assessment on Everton Road be considered when the Fund is allocated.
11.4.  Get Involved Fair
A number of Councillors volunteered to man the stall at the “Get Involved” Fair.
11.5 Letter from Lefarge Aggregates



Resolved: That the Clerk be requested to seek further information about what was involved in the meetings.
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11.  Clerk’s Report 

(Cont)




(128/09)

11.6 Change of Date for Audit Committee Meetings
Resolved: That the Audit Committee dates for 2010 should be changed to  Monday 14th June and Monday 22nd November.

11.7 Repair to War Memorial

Resolved:  That the War Memorial be repaired at a cost of £302, to be funded from the Contingency amount.
12.  Oral questions from Electors 




(129/09)
There were none.
13.  Allotment and Cemetery Land



(130/09)
Resolved:  That under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 and by virtue of the confidential nature of the business about to be transacted Section (6) of the Exempt Information, Local Government (Access to Information) Act 1985, it may contain “Information relating to the financial or business affairs of any particular person (other than the authority)”, the press and public be requested to retire from the meeting.  

14.Press Release 








(131/09)
Resolved: That a press release is issued concerning the Get Involved Fair.
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